
LCQ10: Territory-wide identity card
replacement exercise

     Following is a question by the Hon Chan Han-pan and a written reply by
the Secretary for Security, Mr John Lee, in the Legislative Council today
(May 9):
 
Question: 
      
     The Immigration Department (ImmD) will launch at the end of this year a
territory-wide identity card (ID card) replacement exercise for Hong Kong
residents, which will involve an estimated number of 8.8 million ID cards.
ImmD will adopt a number of facilitation measures to enhance public
convenience, including the arrangement for its staff to visit residential
care homes to provide on-site ID card replacement service directly for
elderly persons and persons with disabilities. In this connection, will the
Government inform this Council:
      
(1) given that section 25(e) of the Registration of Persons Regulations (Cap
177 sub leg A) provides that the aged, the blind or the infirm may apply for
a Certificate of Exemption (the Certificate) with the Commissioner of
Registration (i.e. the Director of Immigration) either on their own or
through their representatives for the purpose of seeking exemption from
applying for the issue or renewal of ID cards, of the criteria for vetting
and approval of the applications for the Certificates; if it has looked into
whether those persons who did not apply for replacement of their ID cards
during the last replacement exercise but hold the Certificates have
experienced inconvenience in their daily lives; if they have, of the details;
and 

(2) as some New Territories residents have indicated that some remote
districts, such as the rural areas and the outlying islands, have a large
number of residents and inconvenient external transport, whether the
Government will consider deploying staff to provide on-site ID card
replacement service for the elderly persons, persons with impaired mobility
and other residents in the aforesaid districts, as well as setting up ID card
replacement centres or installing self-service registration and ID card
collection machines in such districts?

Reply:
 
     The Immigration Department (ImmD) is in the process of developing the
Next Generation Smart Identity Card System, and intends to launch a one-off
territory-wide identity card replacement exercise by the end of 2018. All
smart identity card holders will be invited in phases to have their existing
Hong Kong identity cards replaced in an orderly manner. ImmD plans to set up
nine smart identity card replacement centres across the territory to replace
smart identity cards for the public. Subject to actual progress, the exercise
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is expected to last until 2022.
      
     Our reply to the questions raised by Hon Chan Han-pan is set out below.
 
(1) Under section 25(e) of the Registration of Persons Regulations (Cap 177A)
(ROPR), the aged, the blind or the infirm who satisfy a registration officer
that their personal attendance for registration of identity cards will injure
their health or the health of others are not required to register or apply
for the issue or renewal of an identity card. They can instead apply for a
Certificate of Exemption, which is issued free of charge, from the
Commissioner of Registration (i.e. the Director of Immigration).
 
     Applicants may apply for a Certificate of Exemption by themselves or
through authorised representatives (such as a family member, relative, social
worker or supervisor of elderly homes, etc) by including relevant information
such as the name of the applicant, the reason for application and health
condition, etc, in writing.  Samples of the related application forms can be
found on the website of ImmD.
      
     The Certificate of Exemption provides the aged, the blind or the infirm
with an additional choice, obviating the need for them to apply for identity
cards. When the health conditions of the persons issued with Certificates of
Exemption so permit, they may at any time apply for a smart identity card,
free of charge, at any Registration of Persons Office of ImmD. The
Certificate of Exemption arrangement has worked well for years with no report
of holders experiencing inconvenience in their daily lives.
 
(2) To provide facilitation to needy groups such as elderly persons and
persons with disabilities (PWDs), ImmD will adopt various facilitation
measures in the territory-wide identity card replacement exercise, including
the provision of on-site identity card replacement services for elderly
persons and PWDs residing in residential care homes (RCHs) as mentioned in
the question. The measure will benefit over 1 000 RCHs across Hong Kong,
including those located in remote districts and rural areas in the New
Territories, and those in outlying islands.
 
     As for other elderly persons and PWDs living in the community (including
remote and rural areas in the New Territories), ImmD will adopt other
facilitation measures, such as allowing persons under the age of 65, when
they proceed to card replacement centres for replacing their smart identity
cards, to bring along persons aged 65 or above in the same trip, so that
these elderly persons need not proceed to card replacement centres separately
to have their identity cards replaced when their respective age-groups are
called up for identity card replacement. In addition, ImmD will work with the
Social Welfare Department and non-governmental organisations (NGOs) in
arranging special time slots for group visits organised by NGOs, during which
elderly persons and PWDs will have their identity cards replaced at card
replacement centres when their respective age groups are called up for
identity card replacement. All card replacement centres will be equipped with
barrier-free access and facilities to provide facilitation for the
convenience of elderly persons and PWDs.



 
     Sufficient self-service collection kiosks will also be made available in
card replacement centres to allow applicants to collect their identity cards
with ease.  Meanwhile, applicants (including elderly persons and PWDs) will
continue to be allowed to authorise their relatives, friends or other persons
to have their identity cards collected on their behalf, saving their need to
collect their identity cards in person at card replacement centres.
 
     In addition, the existing arrangement for issuing Certificate of
Exemption pursuant to regulation 25(e) of the ROPR to those who are unable to
replace their identity cards in person remains unchanged.


